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Minutes of the MEETING of the PROVENANCE WORKING GROUP, 2 July 2021
Attendees: Marian Lefferts (CERL), Agnieszka Franczyk-Cegła (CERL, Ossolineum, new chair of the PWG), Cristina Dondi (CERL), Francesca Galligan (Bodleian), Will Hale (Cambridge University Library), Marieke van Delft (CERL, former chair PWG, report of the meeting).

Apologies: Monique Hulvey (Bibliothèque municipale, Lyon), David Shaw (former secretary CERL), Sarah Wheale (Bodleian Oxford), John Lancaster (Houghton Library, Harvard University, Cambridge MA)
1. Welcome

Marieke welcomes the attendees, especially Agnieszka as the new chair, and discusses shortly the work of the Provenance Working Group. 

2. Introduction of the new chair of the Provenance Working Group
Because of Marieke’s retirement the PWG needs a new chair that is found in the person of Agnieszka Franczyk-Cegła. She is head of the Early Printed Book Department of the Ossolineum Library in Wroclaw, has organised important provenance conferences and published on provenance research in Polish journals. She has also worked intensively with provenance and is member of the Polish Provenance Working Group
3. Brief accounts by the members of the PWG on the latest provenance news and local initiatives in their institutions/countries
Francesca: during the lockdown the Bodleian improved provenance data in the catalogue because this could be done remotely. Moreover, one intern and two volunteers added records to the CERL PDA. The CERL PDA now holds 157 records from the Bodleian. Francesca envisages to involve antiquarian cataloguers from Oxford colleges to add more records to the CERL PDA.

Agnieszka: during the lockdown people worked from home for MEI; the provenance images still need to be taken and added to the CERL PDA. In Poland there is an active Provenance Working Group, provenance research in Poland is very important because books have been moved heavily due to the intense history of Poland. Agnieszka intends to involve more students in provenance work as interns. For this an agreement with university libraries and probably CERL is needed.
Cristina: informs us about her contacts with Giovanna Granata of the database Ricerca sull'Inchiesta della Congregazione dei libri proibiti (RICI). The database has transcribed and identified lists of books from hundreds of Italian religious institutions at the end of the 16th century (to check for prohibited books). The database, hosted by the Vatican Library, was technically updated so that an export of provenance names can now be made to add these in the CERL Thesaurus. Furthermore she reports about the Dante, Commedia 1481 project. For this project all surviving copies of this edition are described in MEI and the provenance images are inserted in the CERL PDA, see for example https://data.cerl.org/mei/02140613
Will: reports that in Cambridge during the lockdown they worked with an Excel spreadsheet with provenance names and that these were uploaded to their library catalogue. Cristina suggested that, as in Oxford, antiquarian cataloguers could be involved with CERL’s provenance work as well.
4. Promotion and development of the CERL PDA
Thus far, the CERL PDA has been promoted through articles, presentations on conferences and a video (https://youtu.be/LizZtasylMY). Marian also started to tweet about records that were added as a Can You Help question – and this has identified one unknown mark.
Marieke: reports that the CERL PDA is expanded very much. From around 350 records in March 2021, the resource now holds ca. 1650 records. However, not all records are edited according the Guidelines. Some lack the Iconclass codes which is very important, others have descriptions in Italian. She proposes to hold a workshop for the CERL PDA editors. And starting in September, she will edit and correct the present records so they match the standards.
Cristina would like the Guidelines to be expanded with search instructions. Furthermore she would like more search facilities in the CERL PDA such as a link to MEI. And she would like image comparison facilities to be connected. Marieke adds that bulk uploading is also needed. She will discuss these wishes with Brill. 
5. Promotion of the PWG
In the past years, much time was invested in the development of the CERL PDA. In Spring 2020 Marieke contacted all members of the PWG via a personal email and asked if they would like to stay connected to the group. This resulted in a shortened list of 16 members (14 of CERL libraries and 2 external members), see:  https://www.cerl.org/collaboration/work/provenance/main. Now we hope to start also other activities of this working group.

- Organizing online provenance seminars; we aim at two seminars per year with 3 or 4 papers. Agnieszka and Marieke will start organizing the first one this Autumn. Possible speakers: Fabiano Cataldo on provenance research in Brazil; someone of the National Library of Austria on Provenance research and restitution (https://www.onb.ac.at/en/about-us/provenance-research-and-restitution); Michaela Scheibe on the provenance developments in Germany
- Workshop on editing and searching the CERL PDA

- Because in some discussion there was need for a sound definition of provenance research in book history, the PWG is asked to help to draw such a definition. Cristina will make a first draft and this will be circulated between the members of the PWG.

- The national coverage of the PWG was discussed. New members will be searched from Spain, Austria, Switzerland, Ireland, the Nordic Countries.

6. Any other business
- National versus international provenance platforms: Agnieszka reported that the Polish Provenance Working Group discussed a national platform for Provenance marks and Marian stated that in Germany there are also discussion about a national provenance platform. Marieke wondered how these two developments can be brought together since CERL is developed to be an international platform. Will these developments not lead to double work? This is to be discussed at a next meeting.
- The expanding of the CERL PDA is hampered by the fact that often no images of provenance marks are available. Marieke suggested that these could be cut from digitized books (i.a. Google).
Marieke closes the meeting at 11.15. A next meeting of this group will be held on 30 September 2021 04:00 PM Amsterdam, Berlin, Rome, Stockholm, Vienna
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89286775183?pwd=ek5PNWVMcTFZTUMvREdGQ2M2bytjZz09 

Action points
Agnieszka Franczyk-Cegła; writing a short proposal to involve more students in the work for the CERL PDA, beginning in Poland but possibly also to be used in other libraries; organizing the first CERL Provenance seminar with Marieke 

Will Hale: involving antiquarian cataloguers from Cambridge colleges
Cristina Dondi; drafting a definition of provenance research in book history

Marieke van Delft: organizing a CERL PDA workshop; correct and edit the records in the CERL PDA; discuss development wishes with Brill.
